
Consultation Council/Strategic Planning Committee Minutes 
October 7, 2010 
         

Present 
  Terry Bartley (management)    Phil Horner (classified)  

Dr. Irving Berkowitz (Dean of Instruction)   Dr. Doug Houston (President) 
Sandy Beckwith (Div Chair –faculty)   Jeff Lang (classified) 
David Burris (Exec Director-HR)    Sue Mouck (Accreditation Liaison -faculty)  
Carie Camacho (Div Chair -faculty)   Eric Rulofson (Chair/ Facilities Planning) 
Monica Cochran (Public Relations)    Cary Templeton (Dean of Student Services)  
        
Absent        
Cheryl Aschenbach (AS-faculty)    Toni Gomez (ASB)  
Shelly Baxter (management)    Logan Merchant (Chair/IT Planning) 
Tina Bishop (Lead Counselor - faculty)   Carol Montgomery (classified) 
Kayleigh Carabajal (Exec Director-IR)   Brian Wolf (Div Chair –faculty)  
Dave Clausen (Exec Director –Fiscal Services) 
  
Guest 
Shawn Hubbard (ASB)     Matt Levine (management) 

          
 With a quorum present, the meeting began at 2:45 pm.  

 
Other: 
Dr. Houston advised the attendees of the passage of SB 1440 – Implementation: Associate Degrees for transfer.  
The bill requires that community colleges develop and grant associate degrees for transfer with certain 
stipulations.  Counseling staff is looking into the implications of the passage of this bill for Lassen College. 
 
Strategic Planning: 
 
1. 2010-2011 Adopted Budget (Information)  - attached   

Dr. Houston advised the attendees that it appears as if a state budget may be passed by the end of this week.  
He distributed copies of an electronic update sent to CEOs by Eric Skinner and the Budget Conference 
Committee 2010-2011 Budget Package dated October 6, 2010.  Dr. Houston cautioned that the budget is 
based on several overly optimistic premises, state revenue forecasts similar to the unrealized forecasts of the 
last two years and money from the federal government, which has already been denied.  The budget includes 
an increase of $126 million for community college enrollments, $35 million to restore categorical programs, 
$25 million for workforce training course offerings and no COLA (positive or negative).  The budget also 
rolls back SB 400 Pension Benefits to the statues in effect in 1999 for PERS employees.  The roll back does 
not affect current employees, but employees hired effective November 2010. 
 
The discussion also included mention of the new funding deferrals in state budget and the impact of many 
state agencies including community colleges.  State agencies have not received money since July. The state 
does not have enough money to pay all of the state agencies the money owed to them for the last three month.  
Cash flow will continue to be an issue, although Lassen is in a much better situation than many other 
agencies. 
 
The Lassen Community College District budget for 2010-2011 being taken to the Governing Board next week 
is not materially affected by the proposed state budget. Once the specifics are known particularly any line item 
veto by the Governor, a revised district budget may be warranted.  Dr. Houston advised the group that a 
different approach was taken in presenting this budget in contrast to the last two years.  In the last two years 
the projected revenues in the budget have been adjusted to reflect the expected shortfall.  The district budget 
showing less revenue than the state analysts were projecting that the college would receive.  In each year the 
revenues received by the college were less that forecast, however the difference in budgeted revenues and 
forecast revenues was only apparent to the senior administrators.  This year the budget reflects all of the 
projected revenue on the revenue side, but the possible shortfall money is held in a contingency reserve for 
potential mid-year cuts on the expenditure side.  The contingency reserve of approximately $690,000 comes 



from the district budget being built on an expected 5% revenue reduction and the unexpected 2.25% funding 
for growth in the state budget. These reserve monies would be available for one-time expenditures in the 
spring if not needed to offset revenue shortfalls.  An additional reserve of $246,206 resulting from one-time 
savings due to using credits to cover workman’s compensation and liability insurance fees is also found in the 
budget. Dr. Houston proposed that the $246,000 reserve be considered to fund high-risk challenges being 
faced by the District such as the relaunch of Datatel.  
 
In response to a question about how and when the college would know if the money is available to one-time 
expenditures, Dr. Houston responded typical benchmarks include: 

a. Legislative Analyst Opinion (LAO) - Revenue projections for 2011-2012 generally released at the 
end of October 

b. Proposed budget in January 
c. Budget rewrite February through May 
d. First principle apportionment (P1) - February 

 
2. Auxiliary Services (Food Services) NIPR (Information)  

Sue Mouck reminded the attendees of the existing procedure, which brings non-instructional programs 
reviews to the Consultation Council following adoption by President’s Cabinet and instructional program 
reviews to Consultation Council following adoption by the Academic Senate.  The acceptance by 
Consultation Council forwards the Executive Summaries to the Governing Board and forwards the 
recommendations to the various planning committees on campus for consideration in planning and ultimately 
budget allocation decisions. She further advised the group to expect a number of program reviews at the next 
several meetings.  Cary Templeton presented the Auxiliary Services (Food Services) NIPR- 2010.  Cary also 
provides financial data for food services and dorm.  The data indicated that the dorm made money, while food 
services lost money last year.  Dr. Houston identified that if the bookstore was included then the auxiliary 
services did not cost the district money last year.  In response to a question about past debt owed to the district 
from the dorm students, Dr. Houston responded that in the conversion from the Legacy system to the Datatel 
system three years ago the ability to track repayments to debt owed was lost.  During one of the last audits the 
carry forward of previous debt was eliminated through right off or audit reconciliation.  The college is only 
tracking and collecting debt incurred since the Datatel conversion.  
Consultation Council accepted the Auxiliary Services (Food Services) NIPR as presented by consensus. 
(Executive Summary attached) 
 

3. Announcement of NIPRs due May 2011 (Information)  
Sue Mouck advised the group that the due dates for both instructional and non-instructional programs reviews 
were changed from October to May.  The following non-instructional program reviews are due next May:  
 

a. Contract Education – Dr. Berkowitz 
b. Information Technology – Dr. Carabajal 
c. Auxiliary Services (Child Development Center) – Shelly Baxter 
d. Auxiliary Services (Dorm) – Cary Templeton 
e. Instructional Support Services – Learning Center – Dr. Berkowitz 
f. Administrative Services (duplicating, purchasing, logistics) – Dave Clausen 

 
Instructional program reviews due next May will by announced by the Academic Senate at the next Consultation 
Council meeting.  
 
Consultation Council: 

 
1. Personnel Update (Information)  

David Burris advised the attendees that the screening for the Librarian position is occurring, the Athletic 
Director position will be reopened, and the Instructional Specialist- Correspondence and Library Assistant 
positions will both open soon.  
 

Reminder: No Consultation Council scheduled for next week October 14, 2010 
First Quarterly Update on Progress on Annual Action Plans 2010-2011 by various planning     
committees due October 21, 2010 

 



The meeting adjourned at 3:50 pm 
 
Future Agendas: 
1. Evaluation of Consultation Council/Strategic Planning Committee Orientation (Consultation) October 

21, 2010 - Dr. Kayleigh Carabajal 
2. First Quarterly Update on Progress on Annual Action Plans 2010-2011- October 21, 2010 
3. Distance Education NIPR  (Information) –– October 21, 2010 - Dr. Kayleigh Carabajal 
4. Community Services NIPR (Information)  - October 21, 2010 – Dr. Kayleigh Carabajal 
5. Human Resource NIPR  (Information) – October 21, 2010 – David Burris 
6. Marketing/Community Relations NIPR (Information) – October 21, 2010 – Monica Cochran 
7. Budget Impact of Cougar Works Program (Consultation) – October 21, 2010 -Cary Templeton/Dave 

Clausen 
8. Acceptance of draft 2011-2016 Educational Master Plan (Consultation) –October 21, 2010 – Dr. 

Berkowtiz 
9. Physical Education/Athletics IPR (Information)  – October 21, 2010 - Cheryl Aschenbach/PE Faculty 
10. Administration of Justice/Correctional Science IPR (Information)  – October 21, 2010 – Cheryl 

Aschenbach/ Nancy Bengoa-Beterbide & Linda Kennedy 
11. Agriculture IPR (Information)  - October 28, 2010 – Cheryl Aschenbach/ Brian Wolf 
12. Business IPR (Information) - October 21, 2010 – Cheryl Aschenbach/ Garrett Taylor & Kam Vento 
13. Child Development IPR (Information) – October 21, 2010 – Cheryl Aschenbach/ Betsy Elam 
14. Announcement of IPRs due May 2011(Information) – October 21, 2010 – Cheryl Aschenbach 
15. Campus Security (Consultation) – October 21, 2010 – Dr. Kayleigh Carabajal/Eric Rulofson 
16. Nursing IPR (Information) – October 28, 2010 – Cheryl Aschenbach/Monna Walters & Liona Baker 
17. Fiscal Operations NIPR (Information) - October 28, 2010 - Dave Clausen 
18. Auxiliary Services (Bookstore) NIPR  (Information) – October 28, 2010 – Dave Clausen 
19. Civility – Students and Staff (Consultation) – October 28, 2010 – Dr. Houston 
20. Automotive Technology (Information)  - October 2010 
21. Human Services IPR (Information) – October 2010 

 
 

 



 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 
 
 
 
 
 



 
 

 
 
 
 
 



 
 
 







 



 



 





 



 
 



 



 



 
 



Food Services Non-Instructional Program Review October 2010 
 
Executive Summary 
The primary purpose of the Lassen Community College Food Services is to provide meal service for 
the students in residence, students who come to campus to study and to provide food services to staff, 
faculty and college programs seeking food services in the course of their programs.  Food services is in 
the midst of a grand experiment during the 2010-11 year providing food services in new ways seeking 
to better serve our clients.  Based on student forums, survey and other types of feedback the college 
run food service program implemented significant changes in the menu, pricing and the methods of 
food service.  The cafeteria has become a wireless internet site and provides continuous food services 
for nearly 12 hours per day.  The goal of these changes are two fold; 1) food services is providing a 
more varied menu and service that rivals restaurants in the area and 2) food services is implementing a 
more cost efficient operation seeking to improve its profitability to at least a break even position.  The 
number of people who eat in the cafeteria on our campus and the small to medium number of students 
in the residence halls creates a challenge to the food service operation in terms of volume of meals 
purchased.   
 
One of the major problems identified in this non-instructional program review is how profitability is 
determined or assigned to food services.  The college datatel integrated software system apportions 
student payments on their accounts in a priority order where the last dollar paid or not paid is applied 
towards food service charges.  This means that food service revenues carry an unfair amount of the 
college debt and it skews the annual fund balance accounting showing food services consistently in a 
negative year-end balance.  A couple of alternate approaches have been suggested but each of these 
have their pros and cons.  Moving forward the institution will need to grapple with this issue. 
 
The ongoing review and monitoring of the major changes currently being enacted will require nominal 
adjustments to the delivery and pricing of services.  A menu adjustment and service adjustment is 
scheduled for October 18, 2010.  Changes will be implemented that respond to student suggestions, 
concerns and needs.  The program changes outlined in the following prioritized list of 
recommendations will guide food services as they seek to meet the needs of our campus community in 
the future.   
 
Prioritized Recommendations 
 

1.  Purchase needed equipment and supplies for the Café in October 2010. 
 
2.  Survey residence hall students, general students and faculty/staff in October and March.  
Use the results to make appropriate changes to food services. 
 
3.  Use the survey results from the under spending students and informal student feedback 
to “spice up” the café menu in October 2010.   

 
4.  Add more healthy options to the café menu during the October 18, 2010 menu and 
services adjustment. 
 
 
 



Food Services Non-Instructional Program Review October 2010 
 

5.  Monitor and assess the human labor costs of offering Café type service to each table in the 
café.  Continue to monitor the staffing needs of the department, considering more  
efficient ways of serving a café menu style while limiting demands on student help in the 
café and behind the scenes.  

 
6.  Purchase a Point of Sale system to track meal program usage and inventory by 
November 2010. 
 
7.  By the middle of the fall 2010 term evaluate the roles of the ambassadors in the total 
food service experience seeking to reduce the initial levels of support for the food service 
operation while speeding up the delivery of food ordered by the customer.  
 
8.  Work with the dorm store and the dorm club to assist as they provide club services to 
the dorm students on the weekend. 

 
9.  Evaluate student usage of Cougar Cash monthly. 
 
10.  Evaluate Café profitability and prices quarterly 
 
11. Remedy all future Health Department finding in a timely manner.  

 
12.  By the end of the 2010/2011-program year evaluate the marrying of the Lassen 
College Ambassador Program and food services to determine whether it is a “good fit”. 
 
13.  Work with IT and the Business Office to find a solution for the revenue accounting 
issues. 
 
14.  Consider combining the Dorm and Food Service budgets into one fund account seeking 
to price the combination of services to more effectively assure the institution of a break 
even financial position for these services.   
 
15.  Consider not having food services and dormitory exist within the “star” account in 
Datatel.  This would require collection of fees to occur outside of the normal distribution of 
financial aid but would allow funds collected to go directly against charges incurred by the 
student.  Uncollected tuition and fees would increase but the accounting of costs against 
collected fees for dorms and food service would reflect more accurately.   
 
16.  Continue to find cost cutting strategies that will reduce the expenses without harming 
services to students.  
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